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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

October 26, 2009

PUBLIC HEARING 355
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mr. Alan Levin

Steven L. Biener, Esquire



Mr. Gary Smith


Honorable Nancy Cook



Mr. Stephen Bach
Mr. Tom Gilligan




Ms. Rachael Onorato
Mr. James L. Hutchison



Mrs. Lee Porter

Honorable Greg Lavelle



Mr. Jeff Stone

Mr. Donald Lynch




Mrs. Barbara DeHaven

Mr. Fred Sears





Ms. Patty Cannon
Mrs. Richelle Vible




Ann Marie Johnson, Esquire

Mrs. Nikki Boone
Mr. Tom McCarthy

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing:  The Independence School – Emilie Ninan, Esquire, Mr. Dan Johnson, Ms. Jennifer Vrana; NRG Energy, Inc. -  Mr. Ray Long, Mr. Rishad Patel, Mr. Sameer Quresh, Mr. Gaetan Frotte, Mr. Thomas Lilly of DNREC – AQM; PTM Manufacturing, LLC – Mr. Tim Shelton, Mr. Sterling Minter, Mr. Pete Faverio, Mr. Ron Galloway, Mr. Andy Yatzus, Mr. Michael Zimny, Mr. Robert Ruggerio, Mr. Rick Roland; Sanosil International, LLC – Mr. David Gates and Mr. Chris Ungermann;  University of Delaware – Mr. David Weir;                             

LOCATION:   Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware  19720
TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, October 26, 2009.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the minutes of the August 24, 2009 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

The Independence School Project (“Independence School” or the “Applicant”)  –The Independence School is requesting that DEDA issue new bonds (the “2009 Bonds”) in a par amount not to exceed $8,250,000 to refund previously issued Adjustable Rate Demand Revenue Bonds in 2003 (the “2003 Bonds”) (the “Project”).

In response to Mr. Lubin’s question, Emilie Ninan, Esq. of Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll LLP, indicated that insofar as the 2003 Bonds had already been the subject of a TEFRA notice and public hearing, the 2009 Bonds did not require a TEFRA notice or public hearing, as the maturity of the bonds is not going to be extended.
Mrs. Ninan stated that the Applicant has been experiencing greatly increased interest costs on the 2003 Bonds due to a rating downgrade of Citizens Bank, the current letter of credit provider.  The bank’s downgrade had cost the School over $200,000 in additional interest cost since March, 2009.  The Applicant has obtained a commitment from Citizens Bank to refinance the 2003 Bonds which would allow the Applicant to bring debt service back down to a more manageable level.  The proceeds of the 2009 Bonds would be used in connection with the redemption of the 2003 Bonds.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Eight Million Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($8,250,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including October 25, 2010. Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NRG Energy, Inc., a Delaware corporation (“NRG” or the “Applicant”) -  The Applicant has applied to the Authority for the issuance of the Authority’s revenue bonds in one or more series (the “Bonds”) in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $200,000,000, pursuant to a plan of finance, which together with certain other funds of the Applicant will finance (A) the acquisition, construction, installation, improvement and completion by the Applicant of certain solid waste disposal facilities, including such facilities to be installed in connection with the installation of flue gas scrubbers at the Applicant’s Indian River Plant (the “Project”); (B) to pay capitalized interest with respect to the Bonds; (C) to fund any necessary reserve funds; and (D) to pay certain costs of issuance of the Bonds, including any credit enhancement fees (the “Project”).  The Project will be owned and operated by the Applicant.

Mr. Stone presented this request to the Council.  Mrs. Ninan stated that this Project will create between 400 -500 construction jobs at the site and will guarantee that the existing 170 full time positions at the facility will continue to exist.
Mr. Long distributed a handout to the Council and DEDO staff, copy attached.  He stated that NRG is a Fortune 500 company and is the tenth largest energy producer in the U.S.  It produces approximately 23,000 megawatts countrywide.  He stated NRG is in the middle of the “value chain.”  NRG takes fuel and generates electricity and passes that on to its customers.  It owns and operates power plants.  Mr. Long stated that environmental improvements are priority to NRG.  He stated the overall efforts are to reduce carbon missions.  He stated NRG has completed its operator license.

Mr. Long stated that regarding the “solar” side of the business, about three months ago, NRG announced partnership with eSolar to build a very large facility in Mexico and it is also looking at other locations.

Mr. Long stated this previously this Project had been controversial.  However, he stated that now the activists, elected officials and the people in Sussex County have not presented much opposition at all.  He stated that actually some of the diehard opponents have come out to support NRG.
Mr. Patel stated that this Project is a good thing for Delaware.  He stated that two of the four of the coal fired generators are due to be replaced in 2010.  He stated the air quality control project is a shelf ready project.  He stated construction has been started.  Mr. Patel stated this Project will provide benefits to Sussex County.  He stated NRG has installed carbon injection technology which reduces emissions by 80 percent.  He stated these were installed on two of the smaller units last year.  NRG has also committed to use a low sulfur coal to reduce sulfur dioxide emissions by up to 25 percent.  He stated NRG is constructing a state of the art landfill to make sure that the waste product gets to the land safely and remains safe and secure.  Mr. Patel stated that the landfill concept has been approved by DNREC.

Mr. Sears asked about the effect on the price down the road – would a price increase be passed on to the customer.  Mr. Patel stated that NRG is an independent supplier – it will be the selling price at market.  He stated the price has nothing to do with what NRG is doing – it is determined by the market – demand and supply factors.  Even if price is lower over a period of time, there is no guarantee that it would affect the price at the pump.  This will help overall with the capital costs.  He stated that NRG doesn’t sell to the consumer.

Mr. Biener asked about the claim to reducing overall mercury emissions by up to 80 percent.  Mr. Patel stated that this was regarding the four units.  He stated there was an agreement with DNREC – there was a baseline limit.  He stated they are required to have a certain amount of reduction.  He stated that once this system is installed, emissions will be reduced.  Mr. Lubin asked Mr. Lilly if the steps being taken by NRG were on target.  Mr. Lilly stated that was correct.

Senator Cook asked if Mr. Long felt NRG had the support of the community.  Mr. Long stated he believed so.  He stated that at the hearing which was held by DNREC, ninety people showed up and unlike any other hearing where people come out in mass to express concerns, at this meeting no one testified in opposition to this Project.  He stated some questions were raised and NRG responded in writing and no further requests were received.  He stated that if DNREC had received anything else in writing, NRG did not hear about it.  Mr. Levin stated he received three calls from various people and once they found out that the State was not putting out any money for the Project, they backed off -  they just didn’t want State money used.

Mrs. Ninan stated that the total project cost is $500,000,000.  The application today is for the portion that can be financed by tax exempt bonds – up to $200,000,000.  She stated that there was a similar deal done on NRG’s Dunkirk facility in New Jersey. She stated that this issuance will use volume cap but no public money or credit of the State.  It will be a variable rate bond with a Letter of Credit.
Mr. Biener asked about the volume cap – was DEDA using this year’s volume cap and next year’s volume cap and also requesting from the Counties?  Mr. Smith stated that it would be this year’s and what was needed out of next year’s.  He stated that DEDA can request money from the Counties and DEDA has in the past but for this Project, the Counties will not be asked.  Mr. Biener asked if there were any projects in the pipeline that could possibly need volume cap.  Gary stated that it has been a few years since DEDA did a project that used volume cap.  There is nothing in the pipeline at this time.  Mr. Levin stated that this Administration’s philosophy is that we can’t wait for what may be; if we clearly knew of something we would hold back.  However that clearly is not the case and we don’t want to be left in the position with the ability to fund a project but no project to fund.  Mr. Smith stated that the Recovery Zones allocation also provides a buffer for NRG.  He stated that with an industrial revenue bond, there are a lot more restrictions in what you can and cannot do.

Mr. Biener asked if it was on the parent entry level or the subsidiaries level for the financing.  Mr. Frotte stated that the bonds to be issued will be at entity NRG level, supported by a Letter of Credit provided by the parent and the Bank of America.  He stated it would be the same structure as the Dunkirk Bonds which were issued in April of this year.  Mrs. Ninan stated that the bondholders would look to the Letter of Credit for payment.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Two Hundred Million Dollars ($200,000,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including October 25, 2010.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

PTM Manufacturing, LLC (the “Applicant” or “PTM”) – The Applicant is requesting a loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund in the amount of $1,000,000 to be used for working capital and for the expansion of its green energy conservation, patent protected “HVAC insulation” product (the “Project”).  PTM is located at 400 Bellevue Road in Newark, Delaware.

Mrs. Cannon presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Minter stated the company was founded in 1998 specifically for the development of HVAC energy efficient technologies and as a fabrication division of Eastern Industrial Services, Inc.  He stated the company was looking for a more efficient mechanical installation system.  As a consequence, Techna-Duc was invented and patented.  They also developed additional products.  Mr. Minter stated the duct is made out of cool wrap and does not need to be insulated.

Mr. Minter stated that in 2008, PTM was awarded the Northeast US Distributorship.  In 2009, PTM began its expansion project and established its headquarters in the State of Delaware.  He stated that it is significant at what mechanical insulation can do on saving energy.  He stated the other alternative is to apply insulation in the field – but as those ducts expand, the crevices expand and you have condensation.  He stated Techna-Duc compensates for that by having an inter-locking system.  He states the cost is about 25% more.  He stated it has a chewing gum effect – once weakened, it seals right back.  It is actually double the thermal value you need.  Mr. Minters stated that PTM guarantees the product for twenty years.
Mr. Minter stated that PTM discovered KoolDuct at a 2009 show.  He stated every seam is silicone.  This is less than one percent leakage.  He stated to get this same type of leak efficiency; you would have to weld the duct.  He stated that all contractors that handle Techna-Duc or KoolDuct are certified.  They have to be certified in order to purchase or to install it.  He stated that PTM has the patent on Techna-Duc but the patent on KoolDuct is in Europe.  There are only a few companies in the USA that can handle this insulation.  Kingspan (KoolDuct manufacturer and global distributor) holds the patent and PTM has an agreement with Knauf (US KoolDuct Distribution) to get this project.  It comes into Indiana but then makes its way to Delaware.  Mr. Minter stated it is PTM’s goal to have the product come directly into Delaware.  He stated this is also what Kingspan wants.  There is a 10 year warranty on KoolDuct.  Mr. Minter stated that China and Italy also manufacture this product; however, they cannot meet US codes.

Mr. Minter stated that with exterior insulation there are problems such as routine repairs, condensation, mold and mildew and weather damage.  He stated that with PTM’s product it is an interlocking system.  He stated it had been installed in a manufacturing shop in Harrisburg.  That plant’s systems now run a lot less which saves them more energy.  He stated it is running at least 30 percent more efficiently.  He stated that PTM’s systems are lightweight, very strong, durable and easy to work with.
Mr. Minter stated that with this expansion project, PTM will produce twenty-three new green jobs in the first twenty-two months.  He stated as PTM begins to certify other contractors, other jobs will be produced.  They will be hiring project managers.  He stated the KoolDuct and the Techna-Duc are two separate manufacturing processes.  Mr. Minter stated that where PTM is currently, one line will have to be shut down to run the other line.  This expansion will correct that situation.  He stated that PTM anticipates creating over 100 new jobs.  They have been working on the idea of national training facilities so this could become a state wide process.
Mr. Minter stated that KoolDuct’s life expectancy is thirty years and the return on investment is immediate.  The return on investment for Techna-Duc is two to five years.  He stated that the Department of Energy is committed to this Project.  Mr. Biener asked when the patent ended.  Mr. Minter stated it was a twenty year patent ending in 2029.   He stated that for the distributorship on KoolDuct, they are currently in the first year of a five year agreement which will automatically renew as long as everyone does what they say they are going to do.  He stated they are currently renegotiating the contract with Kingspan.  He stated they have talked to Kingspan about bringing its manufacturing facility to Delaware.  They also discussed this with the Port of Wilmington.  Mr. Minter stated that Kingspan has given PTA the requirements of what it needs to come to the US – Delaware.  Kingspan is currently in Holland.
Mr. Lubin stated that this is an international product.  Mr. Sears asked about the current market in the construction business – has PTM’s market been affected.  He added that with the demand for lead certification and the demand for energy efficiency, if this market is currently soft and is now revving up, would PTM be in the position to do more.  Mr. Minter stated they would be and there is room for expansion.  He stated it wouldn’t only be PTM but the other contractors they have set up.  Mr. Minter stated that they have four certified contractors now and they purchase everything from PTM.  Mr. Sears asked if PTM had any sales staff.  Mr. Minter stated they know they have to sell the product so they are working on some marketing ideas.  They are currently in negotiations with a communications company to help PTM build its website. He knows for the replacement of systems, they have to reach out to the architects and engineers.  
Mr. Gilligan asked what would happen if they didn’t get the funding.  Mr. Minter stated that they would just take smaller steps.  Mr. Biener asked why PTM picked Ohio and California for the other distribution centers.  Mr. Minter stated that PTM already has an affiliate in Ohio and California was a wide step based on the stimulus package money and where it is being distributed – it is a dream.  He stated that California is leading the green initiative.  Mr. Minter stated that PTM is not going to be pushed into any market place; it wants to be pulled in.  PTM is negotiating with a company out of Ohio.

Mrs. Vible stated that the original application was for $1,000,000, and she knows WSFS is providing funding but she wanted to know exactly what was on the table and what it was going to be used for.  Mrs. Vible wanted to know what the money for Delaware would specifically be used for - hard costs, working capital, etc.?  She also wanted to know if there were sufficient funds to do what you PTM is setting out to do.  Mr. Minter stated that WSFS has offered $1.5 million which includes $500,000 of personal funds.  DEDA is putting up $645,000.  He stated the project costs are $2.5 million.  He stated PTM would have to make savings projections.  They currently might have projected $40,000 for marketing costs and now they would need to reduce that to $30,000.  He stated PTM would need to fine tune the costs.  Mrs. Vible asked if PTM has figured out areas that need to be cut.  Mr. Minter stated it would primarily be in the sales and marketing areas.  He stated PTM does have equipment that it can work with.
Director Levin stated that DEDA was only willing to finance what was being done in Delaware.  Mr. Minter stated that they are busier now than they have ever been even in this bad economy.  He stated they would figure out where they needed to make cuts.  He stated the Project will get done – they will just have to take baby steps.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Six Hundred Forty-Five Thousand Dollars ($645,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including October 25, 2010.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Sanosil International, LLC (“Sanosil” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a loan in the amount of $750,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund program.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to hire additional resources, expand marketing and sales activities and fund core operations for its patented ecological disinfectants (the “Project”).  Sanosil International is currently located in Newark, Delaware.

Mrs. DeHaven presented this request to the Council.  She stated that this Project was taken before the PreVenture Fund Board and the conclusion was that the Board was very interested in this company as an early stage company but that they needed to raise money.  Therefore, Sanosil has now hit its milestone and they are here today requesting funds from the Delaware Strategic Fund.

Mr. Ungermann stated that Sanosil currently has six employees and hopes to increase to fifty.  He stated Sanosil is in the business of killing pathogens.  It is a manufacturer of disinfectants.  He stated they have a very large market and a very unique technology.  Mr. Ungermann stated the technology was developed in Switzerland and it has been proven to work.  However, Sanosil has just not been very aggressive in marketing.  He stated his experience was on the business side.  His partner has experience on the retail side.  He stated this opens up number of opportunities.  Mr. Ungermann stated that the timing is right for a product like this especially with all these new viruses, etc.

Mr. Ungermann stated that Sanosil has been able to prove with recent tests that in South America, it can achieve significant costs savings and lower corrosion.  He stated they have been treating cooling towers in Mexico for six months.  They are also doing tests with government owned facilities in South Africa.  He stated the product is EPA approved which takes a lot of time and money to get.

Mr. Ungermann stated that with most disinfectants you spray and leave on.  With Sanosil’s product you spray, leave on ten minutes and then wipe off. It is non toxic.  He stated that Sanosil can also offer an alternative form of delivery -  fogging.  He stated that you cannot get to every surface by wiping, so this is very effective.  This is very important to hospitals.  He stated germs are a big problem for hospitals which can cause staff infections.  Sanosil is currently doing tests with Christiana Care.  He states the fogger gets into crevices; you come in 90 minutes after fogging and the environment is safe to reenter.  It was asked how long does it last – Mr. Ungermann stated that it depends on the level of reinfection.  He stated they have active sales right now.  He stated they are getting approached by a lot of people that want to work with Sanosil.  He said the timing is great and they have a very significant market.
Mr. Ungermann stated they worked with an investor six weeks ago.  Sanosil went through the due diligence with them.  They have had a lot of positive feedback and response.
Mr. Biener asked if there were any other issues such as a health issue with silver or other metals in the product.  Mr. Ungermann stated that there are some activities with EPA and further studies will be done, but with the silver itself, it is actually promoted for medical use. He stated that the only known effect of consuming too much silver is when your skin turns blue.  He stated Sanosil does not have drinking water registration in Delaware yet.  He stated that the Swiss actually use this in their drinking water – it is safe to drink.  Mr. Ungermann stated that they are concerned with regulatory issues and are on top of it.  He stated the product eliminates resistance mechanisms.  The shelf live is over two years.
Mr. Sears stated he found the product very amazing.  He stated the increase in sales is a good step.  He stated the list of customers is also impressive.
Mr. Bach stated that at the beginning, it was thought the project may be a little too premature, so it was decided to select three members of the PreVenture Board to do an informal review.  There was no written report but the findings are incorporated in the CDF write-up.  The conclusion was that Sanosil needed to obtain investor funding.

Mr. Biener asked how the interest rate is decided.  Mr. Bach stated it is standard policy for prime.  He stated Sanosil has secured $1.7 million from an institutional investor.
Mr. Lubin suggested that this would be a great product for aircraft.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Seven Hundred  Fifty Thousand Dollars ($750,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including October 25, 2010.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

University of Delaware (“UoD” or the “Applicant”) – In 2004, Delaware’s leading medical and academic institutions launched The Delaware IDeA Network of Biomedical Research Excellence (INBRE).  INBRE’s goal was to enhance Delaware’s biomedical research capabilities in order to improve Delaware’s health care infrastructure (the “Project”).  Today, the Applicant is requesting the approval for the disbursement of the first $1,000,000 of the $5,000,000/over a five year period commitment (the “Project”).  

Mr. Weir presented this request to the Council.  He stated that in 2004, Delaware’s leading medical and academic institutions, University of Delaware, Delaware State University, Delaware Technical and Community College, Wesley College, Christiana Care Health Systems and Nemours/AI DuPont Hospital for Children, created the INBRE alliance (The Delaware IDeA Network of Biomedical Research Excellence).

Mr. Weir stated that the National Institute of Health (“NIH”) has a grant program for States that can’t compete with other states that can offer significantly larger grants. He stated in 2004, INEBRE was awarded a $16.7 million grant from NIH.  On April 27, 2009, NIH awarded a $17.4 grant to INBRE.  The goal is to build competiveness, increase participation in the human health business, which will be the largest business in the world and to improve the health of Delawareans.   He stated you have to have continuous programs to keep ahead of the curve.  He stated there is now a life science segment in the State, plus the current pharmaceutical, and bio medical segments.  A clinical program is also being developed.

Mr. Weir stated that there will be a significant number of jobs created.  He praised INEBRE’s recognition, such as the Helen B. Graham Center which is one of the twelve cancer centers.  He states they are working with companies involved with patients who have missing limbs.  He stated that the University of Delaware has always been highly regarded but the building of INEBRE has helped tremendously.  He stated the Helen B. Graham center was just awarded another $5,000,000 grant.  He stated they have hired 50 new life science employees in the last few years.  He stated these are high quality jobs.  He stated enrollment in educational institutes is increasing so they are getting more competitive.  He stated the continued State match program is important to show commitment.  He stated these funds will be used to focus on introducing Cancer, Cardiovascular and Neuroscience Research programs.  INBRE will also fund four new research centers, four new Ph. D. programs, 80 graduate researchers and 150 undergraduate researchers.

Mr. Gilligan asked if the money was in the Bond Bill last year.  Director Levin stated that this is a commitment made by the previous administration but none of the money has been funded as of yet.  Director Levin stated that he is hoping that this funding would be a separate line going forward.

Mr. Sears asked if a lesser amount would devastate the program.  Mr. Weir stated it would take a little bit off of their competitiveness.
There will be a payment for this year regardless and going forward it would be requested as a separate line.  Director Levin stated that there would also be a subsequent request from the school for combined efforts; for the alliance.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including October 25, 2010.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Delaware Economic Development Office (“DEDO” or the “Applicant”) –  The Applicant is requesting a  $1,000,000 allocation from the Delaware Strategic Fund to be used as matching funds for a proposed grant from the U.S. Economic Development Administration to create the Renewable Energy Facilities Revolving Loan Fund (the “Project”).

Mr. Stone presented this request to the Council.  He stated that the DEDO staff would still be bringing projects to the CDF - the process would not change.  He stated there is one application pending but there has not been a commitment by EDA as of yet.

Mr. Stone stated that DEDO is asking that if the Project is recommended for approval, that it be contingent upon EDA being on board.

Mr. Gilligan asked Mr. Stone when he thought the pending application would be before the CDF for review.  Mr. Stone believes DEDO should hear something sometime next month.

Mr. Lubin asked if this has anything to do with CEDS.   Mr. Stone said it was outside of CEDS.

Senator Cook asked if legislation was needed to give DEDA the authority to set this up.  Mrs. Johnson, stated she believes it is under the legislative authority to set this up and is  under its omnibus powers that DEDA does have the authority to do this.   She stated there is nothing specific to allow it, but there is also nothing prohibiting it.

Mr. Stone suggested that the motion also be contingent upon a satisfactory review by DEDA’s DAG.

Representative Lavelle stated that he thought that Senators Harris and McDowell had put something like this in place but that it was for more durable goods.  It was stated that that particular legislation was under the SEU; this is outside of SEU.  Representative Lavelle asked why two things were being created.  It was stated that the SEU was much more than consumer/retail.  It was stated that the SEU funding is not in place at this time.  Senator Cook stated that this project would be specific to facilities.  Representative Lavelle stated that he questions why we would set up a fund within a fund.  Mr. Stone stated that the “fund within a fund” is actually required by the EDA.  Mr. Stone did ask the EDA if the Delaware Strategic Fund was sufficient as it is set up now.  The EDA stated that it was not; they must have a resolution to make the $1,000,000 a separate fund.  Mr. Smith stated that this is the same process that DEDO did in the LIFT program.
Mrs. Johnson stated she would review the terms of EDA and EDA’s requirement to segregate.  Mr. Stone stated that one way to look at it is that DEDA is getting another $1,000,000 from EDA into the fund via the match requirement.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a One Million ($1,000,000) allocation from the Delaware Strategic Fund to be used as matching funds for a proposed grant from the U.S. Economic Development Administration to create the Renewable Energy Facilities Revolving Loan Fund, contingent upon a satisfactory legal review/opinion from DEDA’s Deputy Attorney General, upon the receipt of the $1,000,000 matching funds from the EDA, and the approval remaining in effect through and including October 25, 2010.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote. 

Executive Session -  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council go into executive session to discuss confidential and privileged commercial and financial information in accordance with 29 Del. C. §10004(b)(2).  The motion was seconded by Mrs. Vible, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council go out of executive session.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sears which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Annmarie Johnson, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 23, at 9:00 A.M. at DEDO’s Dover office.
